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Welcome to Fed News:

Welcome to the 20th issue of Fed News. Many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from Branches about the excellent work they are doing locally. 
Please keep all your articles and reports for Fed News coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2015 issue is Friday 10th July.
You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
This issue of Fed News is in many ways bitter sweet, on the one hand we report the sad death of Sir Duncan Watson, a past President of the Federation and on the other, we are pleased to introduce you to our new Development Worker, Sarah Gayton.  Appended to this issue is Sarah’s work plan for your information and a speech Sir Duncan presented to the United Nations in 1992.

By the time you receive this I will be on holiday in Tenerife sitting on the sun terrace with a glass of vino.  Happy days!!

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
Obituary: Sir Duncan Watson (10th May 1926 – 21st April 2015) by Colin Low

Sir Duncan Watson, one of the Federation's most distinguished Presidents (1964-67), has died just short of his 89th birthday on 21 April.

He was born in 1926 in Sunderland, for which his affection remained undimmed by the variable fortunes of its football team, which he followed closely.  He came from a mining family. His uncle was Sam Watson, the leading trade unionist and one time chairman of the Labour Party.

Blind from an early age, he went to a primary school for blind children in Newcastle, whence he went to Worcester and then to Oxford to read law, after which he qualified as a solicitor.  After some years in private practice, he joined the legal civil service, rising to become Principal Assistant Treasury Solicitor for his last eight years of service.  The most senior judicial figures in the House of Lords have told me of the high regard in which he was held.

He became Vice-Chairman of RNIB in 1968 and Chairman in 1975, a position he held for 15 years until 1990.  This was the time that the Federation was pressing hard for the blind to have a greater role within RNIB.  In 1971 we passed a resolution calling for organisations serving the blind to have at least 50% of people representing the blind on their board.  In our intemperate enthusiasm for the cause, we sometimes thought of Duncan as being "on the other side".  But in truth his role on the inside, while we campaigned from the outside, was critical in bringing about the massive increase in the number of representatives of organisations of the blind on the RNIB Council which took place in 1975 and gave the blind unprecedented influence in the governance of RNIB.  In addition, having appointed Ian Bruce as Director-General, he helped to shift the balance decisively from simply providing services towards campaigning on behalf of blind people with the government and all those others - local authorities, utility companies and commercial concerns - who also provide services which blind people need but often find it difficult to access.

At international level, in 1984, he played a pivotal role in persuading the World Council for the Welfare of the Blind, the umbrella body of service providers, and the International Federation of the Blind, the representative voice of Blind people worldwide, to merge into a single more powerful organisation, first at European level in the European Blind Union and then at world level in the World Blind Union, of which he was the second President (1988-92).

Without doubt he was a great man.  However eminent he became, he never left his roots in the movement of the blind behind and his passing represents a real loss to that movement.

Note:  Sir Duncan’s speech to the United Nations on 12th October 1992 is appended at the end of this newsletter.
Executive Reports:

Development Worker


We are delighted to announce that we have a new member of staff.  Sarah Gayton took up her post as Development Worker on 20th April. The post will be for an initial period of 18 months.

Sarah is well known to many of you for her campaigning work on behalf of the Federation on Shared Spaces.  She is a very energetic and highly motivated person who likes to get things done and achieve positive outcomes.
Sarah has had a varied career from helping in her family bakery business to working on environmental health projects in Kosovo.  She has made many useful contacts along the way, knows how to access and use the system and has a history of bringing people together in the most difficult of circumstances.
Sarah’s first tasks will be to contact all the Branches and arrange visits either to Branch meetings or meeting Branch representatives to establish what each Branch’s priorities are and what they are trying to achieve.  We hope to complete this phase before the AGM. She will then analyse her findings and suggest how Branches can best co-ordinate their work with other likeminded Branches.  

I am sure you will agree that this is a wonderful opportunity for the Federation to make its mark at both local and national levels by re-establishing our rightful place at the heart of the blind and partially sighted sector of society in this country.

I trust you will co-operate fully with Sarah and give her your full support in her work.
“Hold onto your hats!” 

A full work plan for the post is appended at the end of this newsletter.
Bill Campbell.
Report on 16 April 2015 Executive Council meeting 

by Douglas Gilroy
Ordinary member and past President Peter Westwood was not present and members were unanimous in wishing him a speedy recovery to full health. David Bates has not been able to contact Peter since February.

The 26 February meeting minutes were approved and matters arising dealt with. Reports from the President, Vice-President, General Secretary & Acting General Treasurer were received. 
Karl’s financial report was welcomed as an excellent report and it was hoped that a report of this detail would be submitted for each E.C. meeting. 
The 2014 annual report was received and it was agreed to issue the annual report to members. Arrangements for the 2015 Annual General Meeting were reviewed and it was agreed to send out a memo suggesting that people stay at the Ibis Hotel and ask for suggestions for Friday night’s meal.

Questions about the role of delegates at the AGM, raised by London Branch were discussed and it was noted that Douglas & Jill had offered to attend the Branch to address these concerns. However, it was felt that this was not necessary as Karl & Andrew were members of the E.C.

Development Worker update: Sarah Gayton has been appointed as our development worker with effect from 20 April 2015. Bill proposed the work plan, seconded by Andrew and accepted unanimously. It was anticipated that Bill would meet with Julia & Sarah on a monthly basis. 
In appointing Sarah to this post, it was hoped this would give further impetus in the process of rejuvenating the Federation. It was envisaged that a Development Worker would tackle, with the support of our members, some of the issues outlined in the work plan which is appended to this newsletter.
Paper on future strategy: After discussion it was agreed that the paper be withdrawn and everyone to come forward with ideas at the next meeting. 
Paper on campaigning priorities: It was noted that the main purpose of Sarah’s job in the first few months was to meet with the Branches and find out what their priorities were. It was agreed to withdraw this paper meantime and to discuss it after the AGM when Sarah had presented her findings.

Fedtalk: To encourage members to contribute, it was agreed to undertake a trial system of sending out an audio tape with each memory stick with the next issue and evaluate results.

European Blind Union (EBU) 2015 assembly, 26-28 October 2015 London:  Douglas will attend, being part of the UK delegation. Jill proposed and Val seconded that the EC pay for Bill to go as an observer and this was unanimously agreed. 
European Guide Dog Federation (EGDFA) 2015 conference & AGM – Jill is not attending but will take part in a conference call. 
Date of next E.C. meeting: 28th May.

NFBUK 2015 Annual General Meeting and Conference 
by Bill Campbell, General Secretary
We are well on track with organising this year’s AGM and with your support we will have everything in place on time. 

The outstanding deadlines are:
05/06/15
 
Deadline for written questions about annual report/accounts.
Deadline for offers to host the 2016 AGM.

Deadline for votes. 

Send details of workshops or plenary sessions to Branches.
Produce timetable for AGM and circulate.


Circulate 2014 minutes.
Circulate list of attendees. 

03/07/15

Complete list of deceased members since last AGM.

04/07/15


Annual General Meeting.
The annual report is on its way out to all members.  If Branches have any questions with regards to the report, please could they submit them in writing to Head Office before Friday 5 June.
We would be grateful if Branches who have not yet informed Head Office of their Branch representatives and observers could please do so before Friday 5 June to assist with the organisation of the AGM.

We welcome any offers to host the 2016 AGM. The Executive Council will assist and support Branches in any way we can in order to help make a success of the event.  We would like to announce at the forthcoming AGM the venue for next year's AGM, and so would be grateful if any offers could be submitted to Head Office by Friday 5 June.

Information from Mike Hughes:
Train typical

I have assumed passengers have a disabled rail card, via the Virgin website:

Depart from, advanced (specific trains),
off peak (any train).
Carlisle, £30, £48

Aberdeen, £100

Glasgow,
£45, £57

Dundee, £88

Edinburgh, £85

London, £15, £29

Stockport, £19, £23

Liverpool,
£25

Bristol, £29, £38

Southampton, £55

Leeds, £39

Wakefield, £56 (no rail card)

Hotels

We are suggesting that everyone stays in the IBIS hotel, it’s within walking distance of New Street Station in the heart of the city.

Currently contact: 

21 Ladywell Walk, Arcadian Centre, Birmingham, B5 4ST 

Tel: 0121 619 9000 

They have rooms with breakfast for £35 rising to £49 and more the longer you wait the more the price will increase.

Other hotels are available:

Premier Inn has today launched a limited time offer (Summer Breaks) with rooms in the city centre from £35.

If you have specific needs please ask and they will try to accommodate you.

Friday Dinner

We are proposing to have a dinner close to the hotel to minimise taxi costs, there is a wide variety of pubs and bars, and there are also all you can eat Chinese buffets for £15 which is the typical cost of a 2 course meal in the type of establishment we are favouring.

Again if you are coming let us know your preference and we will go with the majority.
Communicating with The Big Six Utility Companies

On 27 March 2015 we wrote to the Big Six utility companies (British Gas, EDF, EON, Npower, Scottish Power & SSE) to enquire as to the provisions that they have put in place to enable blind and vision impaired customers to communicate with them easily and without having to use the automated system.

To date we are yet to receive a response from British Gas and  Npower.

Below are the responses from the other four companies.

EDF: 

I am sorry to inform you that unfortunately we have not got any dedicated team who deals with visually impaired people. However I appreciate you for the feedback given. We would try and implement this idea to make the customer service more helpful for the blind people.

I would like to inform you that we have the facility to read the meter if needed. They can register their names in Priority Services Register and a meter man from EDF Energy will go very often to the customer's premise for taking the meter readings.

I would request you to call our Priority Services Register (PSR) helpline at 0800 026 9450 for registering the name of the customer. We are open from Monday to Friday (08:00 Hours to 20:00 Hours) and on Saturday (08:00 Hours to 14:00 Hours)

Alternatively, you can also contact our Customer Service Team at 0800 328 0401. We are open from Monday to Friday (08:00 Hours to 20:00 Hours) and on Saturday (08:00 Hours to 14:00 Hours).

EON: 

We do have a service that may help. I have listed all that this offers below for you.

Priority Services Register

We will ask you some questions about your circumstances and situation to see if you are entitled to be on our Priority Service Register (PSR). This is a record of any vulnerability or disability in the household that could be severely affected by a power cut or loss of gas supply, it also means that we can give you service tailored to your individual needs. If you are: 

· Of Pensionable Age

· Registered Disabled 

· Chronically sick 

· Blind or partially sighted 

· Deaf or hearing impaired

Here’s what we can offer as part of the Register

Bill Nominee Scheme 

We can send your bills to a family member or carer if they are difficult to read or they are looking after your account.

For visually impaired customers 

We can send large print, Braille or talking bills instead of the usual bills.

Free Gas Safety Check 

You may be eligible for a free annual check on your gas meter and appliances. It makes sure your appliances are safe and that you don’t have any harmful carbon monoxide emissions. 

Notification of Supply Interruptions 

We can let you know if you’ll be without supply whilst work is done on the distribution network.

Password Security 

A password can be placed onto your account which you can use to identify bogus callers.

If you have difficulty giving meter readings

Or if you struggle giving access to the meter readers due to disability, we can call you every quarter to arrange a read appointment directly with you. This means you have plenty of notice and can arrange help on that day, i.e. a carer to be there. This means we can get accurate readings. 

If you think some of your members may be eligible for the scheme please give me a call on 0345 055 0065 and I can set this up for you. I hope this has helped to resolve your query.

Scottish Power:

Our CareFree scheme provides a range of special services for elderly, disabled or chronically sick customers and those with other special needs. Benefits include: 

· A Protected Service Scheme, which allows you to nominate a friend or family member to receive your bills. - A quarterly meter reading service where no-one in the household can read the meters. 
· A password service for added security when we, or one of our Representatives, needs to visit you.  
· Large print, braille and audio versions of our bills, if required. For further details, please visit the CareFree section of our website - www.scottishpower.co.uk/customer-services/support/carefree 

SSE:

For our business and domestic customers we can offer Braille invoices to be sent.  The automated service we offer for our commercial and domestic customer, the options can either be selected by pressing the buttons or by saying the number.  The contact number for this service is at the top of the bill.

Shared Space Campaign News: 
Walking Into Trouble? by David Bates

Since December 2013 Sarah Gayton’s video film”See of Change: Walking into Trouble” has been shown at the Houses of Parliament, at two university conferences and other local authority venues concerned with shared space proposals, and since it’s re-editing it has been placed on the YouTube internet site where it has been viewed over 5,000 times during the first four months of 2015.

Internet sites, YouTube, Twitter and Facebook are now increasingly helping large numbers of sighted professionals and members of the public to understand the problems encountered by blind people.

Sarah’s video is obtaining much exposure and influence
and has great power because it is obviously not a professional 
production intended to raise funds for a  rich charitable organisation, but a series of unrehearsed interviews and pictures of blind people walking and talking about their fear of continuing to use the streets which they know so well but can no longer navigate because the identifiable ground level features on which they relied have been removed, and they are now expected to walk in the roadway with moving vehicles which they can’t see, and which have no obligation to stop for 
them.

This is a video with a message which can be understood by most people, but it is specifically aimed at people with the power and authority to control the ability of blind people to circulate around their own town streets.  The video is not particularly aimed at children, disabled people or even those who are blind or partially sighted, who may require an additional soundtrack or a different presentation format.

In 2012, following incidents in her town, Sarah realised that blind people were being progressively excluded from their own town streets and that planning authorities around the country  did not understand the problem and were therefore ignoring their protests, so she set herself the target of stopping this discrimination by presenting all the professionals with a video film showing blind people walking and talking about their fears and showing the problems which they encounter in 
shared spaces.

This video film is Sarah’s concept which she has backed with her own time and money. It is now persuading more professionals to review their policies and with the assistance of Federation members is playing an important part in the reversal of the current fashion for removing kerbs and crossings from town streets.

Sarah has now joined the Federation as our new Development Worker and is bringing her skill and boundless enthusiasm to focus on the Federation’s difficulties in keeping up with the new trends and communication methods without which no charitable organisation can grow and prosper into the future.
Thank you Sarah, and keep up the brilliant work!

D-Day for shared space proposal Kirkintilloch Herald 29 April 2015
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Visually Impaired Forum have led a high-profile campaign against the plan 

It is D-Day this week (30th April) for the controversial “shared space” plan at a busy road junction as the full council meets on Thursday to make its decision.

The proposal to ditch the traffic lights at Catherine Street has raised widespread safety fears, particularly among disabled people in the town of Kirkintilloch.

East Dunbartonshire Council wants to remove the controlled crossing, safety barriers and kerbs at the junction with Kerr Street.

The aim is to create an area where neither pedestrians nor vehicles have right of way and rely on eye contact between each other – which opponents say would cause chaos for disabled and blind pedestrians.

SNP Councillor John Jamieson and Independent Councillor Jack Young have voiced their opposition to the plan after it was revealed a partially sighted pensioner died when a similar scheme was given the green light in England.

Councilor Young described the plan as “madness.”

Members of East Dunbartonshire Visually Impaired Forum have been staging a protest at the Kirkintilloch junction for many weeks now and their petition has collected almost 4,000 signatures.  They were due to hand it over to the councillors before Thursday’s (30 April) meeting.

<a href="http://ad.uk.doubleclick.net/jump/kirkintilloch.jp/local-headlines;nav=news;nav=local-headlines;pgid=13755589;tile=6;pos=mpu2;pos=artmpu2;sz=300x252,300x250;;gs_cat=GS_TOPIC;weathertoday=cloudy;weathertomorrow=sunnyspells;ord=[timestamp]?" target="_blank"> <img src="http://ad.uk.doubleclick.net/ad/kirkintilloch.jp/local-headlines;nav=news;nav=local-headlines;pgid=13755589;tile=6;pos=mpu2;pos=artmpu2;sz=300x252,300x250;;gs_cat=GS_TOPIC;weathertoday=cloudy;weathertomorrow=sunnyspells;ord=[timestamp]?" alt="Dynamic Dart Advertisement" /> </a> 

Neighbourhood Watch Scotland expressed its support this week for the disabled group. Peter Kirwan of the group said on Monday: “As a community safety organisation, Neighbourhood Watch Scotland believes we must design for safety with the interests of a diverse population in mind. We would welcome a fuller explanation from East Dunbartonshire Council of how the safety of disabled persons will be safeguarded under the new shared space plan.” 

The shared space was trialled last summer and the council said last week it had “functioned successfully”.

<a href="http://ad.uk.doubleclick.net/jump/kirkintilloch.jp/local-headlines;nav=news;nav=local-headlines;pgid=13755589;tile=8;pos=mpu3;pos=artmpu3;sz=300x253,300x250;;gs_cat=GS_TOPIC;weathertoday=cloudy;weathertomorrow=sunnyspells;ord=[timestamp]?" target="_blank"> <img src="http://ad.uk.doubleclick.net/ad/kirkintilloch.jp/local-headlines;nav=news;nav=local-headlines;pgid=13755589;tile=8;pos=mpu3;pos=artmpu3;sz=300x253,300x250;;gs_cat=GS_TOPIC;weathertoday=cloudy;weathertomorrow=sunnyspells;ord=[timestamp]?" alt="Dynamic Dart Advertisement" /> </a> 

But disabled resident Hildegard Bell told the Herald this week: “The reason it was successful was because no one went into the town during the trial, myself included.  After a fall on my hip, I have to walk slowly with a stick. I won’t go to the town centre in future.”

Local firms have reacted angrily to the plan and Jacqui Fairbairn of Gemini Cards claimed she lost £1,000 during the four-week trial as customers avoided coming to town.

Note: At the Council meeting held on Thursday 30th April the proposal to introduce shared spaces in Kirkintilloch was passed by 13 votes to 9.  The campaign to stop this development will continue.

Scottish Government has publish guide to the 11 new benefits that will be devolved to the Scottish Parliament by Susan Smith, Third Force News
Detailed information on the scale and reach of social security benefits to be devolved to Scotland has been published. The new report gives Scottish specific statistics on each of the 11 benefits that will be controlled by the Scottish Parliament, such as number of claims, gender and age breakdown and current spending on these benefits in Scotland. These benefits accounted for £2.5 billion expenditure in 2013/14 - nearly £1.5 billion was on Disability Living Allowance while just £1 million went on Cold Weather Payments. 

Social justice secretary Alex Neil said: "I welcome the new social security powers coming to Scotland and this publication helps us understand the scale and reach of these benefits. Devolving social security powers gives us more opportunity to tackle inequality and improve the lives of some of the most vulnerable people in Scotland. 

It also gives us a chance to show that there is an alternative to the UK Government’s welfare cuts. “We must consider how the new powers can complement devolved services and I look forward to listening to people and organisations across Scotland over the next few months to hear their ideas on how we can use these powers to the very best effect.”

Read the report at www.gov.scot/Publications/2015/03/1692/0
Jill and Alvin’s Sixties Weekend 2016

We are pleased to announce that our sixteenth Sixties weekend will be held from Friday 15th January till Monday 18th 2016, at the Albany (Lions) Hotel, Grand Parade, Eastbourne.   
The weekend will include fifties and sixties music, karaoke, a live sixties band to dance to, time for reminiscences, and quizzes.   There will be time for walking and shopping on Saturday and Sunday mornings, and all people interested in fifties and sixties music will be very welcome, including guide dogs and guide dog pups.   

For full board, including breakfast, lunch and dinner, will be £165 for the three nights, and £125 for two nights.   To book, you must telephone the hotel on 01323 722 788, with a £25 unreturnable deposit, with the full amount payable on arrival.   You are unable to book on-line as this is a private function.

For further details please contact Mrs Jill Allen-King OBE on 01702 477 899.

Access to Work Changes from RNIB Facebook page
The Minister for Disabled People has published a statement outlining a number of changes to the Access to Work Scheme (ATW).  

 

The Government is keen to increase the numbers of people supported through the Access to Work Scheme, however there will be no additional funding.

 

From October 2015, the Government will provide awards up to a limit set at one and half times the average salary (a limit of £40,800 per person per year), this will be up rated in line with the level of average salaries. 
We believe the average cost of ATW support used by blind and partially sighted employees will be less than £40,800. Therefore, we think it unlikely that this news will impact on people with sight loss, unless they have complex needs.

 

Those people who have on-going awards for travel or support will be offered personal budgets, giving them more freedom over how they use their awards.

 

Over time the Government aims to transform the way in which disabled people interact with Access to Work, moving it towards a digital service. We will of course campaign for the service to be fully accessible to people with sight loss. 

 

As more details emerge we'll campaign to ensure that the changes to the scheme won’t impact on the level, or quality, of Access to Work support that blind and partially sighted employees receive.

 

We have created an accessible word version of the Minister's statement:

· Access to work statement 13 March 2015 - Department for work and pensions (Word, 15KB)
For more information, visit the Department for Work and Pensions' website.

Aids and adaptations:
App links sighted helpers with blind people by Damon Rose BBC News, Ouch

A can of soup feels very much like a can of beans. And if you shake them... they sound similar too. So if you're blind and don't fancy soup on toast tonight, you might want to think about downloading a new smartphone app which connects you via live video to a sighted volunteer who can tell you which can is which. 
Hans Jorgen Wiberg is the inventor of Be My Eyes, a free app developed in Copenhagen. He says the idea is that blind people would mostly use it at home where there are many things they need to be able to see, as well as having good wi-fi connection.
Speaking on Radio 4's In Touch, Wiberg says blind users are using it in other situations too: "People have used it when they go somewhere on a bus and they get off but then they can't find the door into the building. They use Be My Eyes to get the last 20 metres. 
"The response has been totally overwhelming," says Wiberg who is visually impaired himself. "We launched this 12 days ago and now we have 99,000 helpers worldwide. There are so many nice people in this world, I can tell you." A much smaller number of 8,000 blind people have signed up seeking help.
Kevin Satizabal from London recorded a demonstration of the service which he posted on the web. He hits the connect button and we hear holding music as he waits for a volunteer to appear. The music stops and someone is there, a female volunteer with an American accent. Satizabal asks if she can hear him and she says she can hear him well. 
"I was just wondering if you could identify this package I've got," he says. "I'm sort of pointing the camera at it, I don't know if you can see it."
The volunteer strains her eyes to see, and responds. "It's something... Easter flurry... strawberry flavour marshmallow." After a quick "thank you" and "you're welcome" the transaction ends. 
Smartphones, along with a dog or white cane, have become an important part of a blind person's toolkit. Online communities of blind technology buffs can offer information on which models which have built-in talking screenreader software, for example.

But this is the first time that live video help has been tried. 

If the user is blind, it goes on to set out the rules and what can be expected: "The helpers in the Be My Eyes network are volunteers and we cannot guarantee the quality of their help or take responsibility for any of their actions. Furthermore, because we rely on real people to help you, we encourage you to be patient. When you request help you may under no circumstances share any nude, unlawful, hateful or sexually suggestive content via the service." 
But is a video link to a random person entirely safe if you can't see? Some have reasoned that blind people already have to flag strangers in the street if they want directions, so doing it over the internet is arguably less of a physical risk. But Wiberg points out other obvious security concerns should be kept in mind when using the app. "You should never show your credit card to some total stranger," he says. "You have to use your family or friends for that kind of stuff. 
If the user encounters any abuse they can report a volunteer. Wiberg says the app gives no information about the location of either the user or helper. 
Often a volunteer will text back to seek further clarification: "Can you turn it 180 degrees and send another photo please because I can't see the front," for example. Via a video and audio connection though, someone can ask the user to "turn it a bit more... a bit more..." until a text label is visible. It's a more immediate method than waiting for a back-and-forth response to a photo which may have unwittingly been photographed at an unhelpful angle. 
Another positive of this new app for users is the fact it is free. The photo-sending TapTapSee app asks blind users to pay for the help they receive, from 50 photos at $4.99 (£3.28) or a three-month unlimited deal of $24.99 (£16.43).
So how long does it take to receive help after you press the button in the new Be My Eyes video app? "When you get 99,000 sign-ups in a week we have some server issues," says Wiberg, "but when this has settled down a little bit you should be able to get help within one minute." 
The project has currently received $300,000 (£197,000) for development and more development may be needed as it presently only works on Apple's iPhone. Wiberg says they are going to try and keep it a free service, and that once it’s fully developed it can be run fairly cheaply. 
Hans Jorgen Wiberg was speaking to BBC Radio 4's In Touch programme which airs every Tuesday night at 20:40 GMT.
13 Things You May Not Know About Blind People

 

On a stormy evening when the lights went out and my eyes could not adjust to the darkness for a while, I learnt about what it might mean to live with a partially distorted vision. Following sounds and relying on touching objects, I had a unique experience. Afterwards, I was intrigued to know more about how do people with visual impairment live their lives and what do their surroundings mean to them.

 

This post is a result of that pursuit for understanding. Here are thirteen things that you may not know about blind people. And these thirteen things will go a long way in helping you deal with your awkwardness of interacting with people who have visual impairment.

 

1. They may possess some form of perception, if not their full sight. 
Visual impairment does not equate with complete loss of vision. In fact, according to the World Health Organization (WHO), 15.88% of people who are visually impaired, face total darkness or are blind. The remaining 84.12% have partial or residual vision, like colour perception, light perception, movement or even form perception. They may be able to see in blurs or varying degrees of distortion, with literal blind spots in some areas. As you can see, there are many ways of having low vision, and it is not a binary between sight and darkness.

 

2. They are not ashamed of having visual impairment.
Many blind people report perceiving their visual impairment as a mere physical challenge. By no means do they see it as debilitating or the end of their joy. And they don't believe that 'being' blind is their identity. This group of people is as powerful, magnificent and capable as anybody else. And the onus on making a much needed attitudinal shift lies with the rest of us. So, the next time you find yourself thinking "Oh poor thing, s/he is blind", check yourself and explore how you can change some deep rooted assumptions that play out when interacting with people who have different abilities.

 

3. They do not always need acute supervision.

Blind people are far more aware of their environment and have more mastery than they are given credit for. They may need inputs just like anyone else, to familiarize themselves in a new place or learn a new technology. But, visually impaired people by no means are perpetually dependent on others for their living. I would urge you to approach all visually impaired people with this in mind - If they need assistance, trust that they will ask for it on their own.

 

4. They feel as insulted by overcompensating kindness, as by judgment.

Some visually impaired people I know, often wish that everyone else would just treat them as people, and not as people with a condition. Unsolicited and extra assistance is something that may make them feel small. For example, helping them cross the road and taking them to their destination, when they just ask for directions. Or buying groceries for them and counting money on their behalf.

Even picking up something they dropped and taking over carrying their stuff, are all considered as overcompensating kindness, which many blind people report as derogatory. Ask if they need help. Accept it if they say no.

 

5. They are not super-sensory, and may not have heightened senses.

Popular culture depicts that if one of the senses of a person stops working, the others become sharper. This is not necessarily true! Though blind people may rely more on their other senses, and develop a strong memory or are tuned into

auditory cues, they may not always have a sixth sense. However, there is evidence that suggests blind people use a process called 'echolocation', whereby sound waves are used to determine the location and size of objects within a particular area. Dr. Gavin Buckingham says, "They will either snap their fingers or click their tongue to bounce sound waves off objects, a skill often associated with bats, which use echolocation when flying.

 

6. They enjoy being spoken to with normal language.

You don't have to hold yourself back from using vision oriented language with them, like look, see, watch, witness or even viewpoint! They do not take offense at such words, and might actually feel awkward if they sense you making a conscious effort to avoid such terms. Instead, just let them be a part of your experience, as they make you a part of theirs. After all, blindness is not a stigma.

 

7. They are as responsive and engaging with their environment, as any other human.

Yes. People with blindness like exploring new places, go to the movies, music concerts, try out new restaurants and even indulge in adventure sports like racing, snowboarding, trekking, skydiving etc. They as excited or hindered by their surroundings, as anybody else. This predisposition primarily depends on the personality types of individuals. Some are introverted and prefer their alone time or controlled environments. Others are extraverted and proactively seek varied experience.

 

8. They do dream while sleeping.

Their dreams show up just the way they experience daily life- with a rich mix of sensory cues. In a Danish study (2014) of 50 blind adults, 18% of the blind participants (both congenital and later-onset) reported tasting in at least one dream, compared with 7% of sighted participants. Nearly 30% of the blind reported smelling in at least one dream. Almost 70% reported a touch sensation and 86% hearing. However, the emotions and themes of their dreams are known to be similar to that of people with sight.

 

9. They understand colours in unique ways.

Some individuals who develop blindness later in life, relate to colours just like people with sight. For others who haven't experienced colour as intricately, relate to it through association and building concepts like the fire is yellow or the sky is blue. They also associate it with energy forms: blue=cold, white=frozen, red=hot. Sometimes she/he can only tell bright colours or they might have a hard time telling blue or black or brown apart, or pink from white. Whatever is the case, colours have meaning for all people and the blind understand the concept.

 

10. They have more nightmares than sighted people.

This is a result of mental impressions or interpretations of distressing situations, because blind people generally report more anxiety in daily life than others. They find it challenging to avoid stressors, and hence their nightmares are closely tied to reality- falling into a ditch, getting run over by a car, running into a tree or getting stalked. Dr. Amani Meaidi who has studied this phenomenon closely, says such nightmares don't affect the

quality of life of blind people, but are a true indicator of the experiences they have.

 

11. Not all of them use a cane.

Since there are varying degrees of visual impairment and blindness, some individuals seek assistance in the form of white canes or red tips canes which denote degree of impairment. Many others prefer using guide dogs, who are trained to help them navigate through curbs, doors or crosswalks. They keep an eye on their owner's right shoulder to protect against collisions.

 

12. They are open to curious inquiries about their situation.

You may not know how to be with people who are blind, or might want to understand them better. Thus, it is perfectly fine for you to ask them about their lives and how their experiences are. The key here is to be curious, have a willingness to learn and appreciate the uniqueness that comes with being visually impaired. As said earlier, many blind people don't see their situation as limiting, and can offer great insights, if you just ask.

 

13. Their success also hinges on how you view them.

Psychologists say that success in life, education and jobs of visually impaired individuals are directly proportional to the expectations that people around have of them, and the degree of positive attitudes they encounter. The more capable and able you believe they are, the more they will shine. Self-esteem, self-belief and self-image are partially formed through social interactions, and it is important that people encounter empowering experiences. Be that experience! As you allow this understanding to settle, just remember that blindness is not a defect or a stigma. It is a characteristic, just as sight is, and

Helen Keller's words capture this fact beautifully: "I can see, and that is why I can be happy, in what you call the dark, but which to me is golden. I can see a God-made world, not a manmade world."

 

Source URL:  www.lifehack.org/articles/communication/13-things-may-know-blind-people.html?dgs=1 
What it's like to go blind by Cristina Hartmann, Quora contributor on April 10, 2015.   Published on RNIB Facebook page.

To many sighted people, the prospect of going blind is terrifying. They think about what they would lose: independence, visual beauty, reading labels at Costco. Pretty awful, huh?
I can speak with some authority on this matter since I have retinitis pigmentosa, a condition that has caused me to lose my sight slowly since birth. At first, it was simply night blindness; then my peripheral vision narrowed — more precisely, I have blind spots that are gradually getting larger. 

Recently, my condition began to affect my central vision, turning it blurry and distorted. My blind spots will get bigger, and my central vision will get blurrier until I see nearly nothing. Right now, I have blind spots that are fairly large — 20/250 vision in the left eye and 20/350 in the right. So yeah, I'm fairly blind. 
My vision loss helped me hone my moral compass: be independent in a way that doesn't endanger others 

I won't lie: it's not a hot-stone massage with nubile young men feeding me peeled grapes. It's not that bad, either. It's life, and you learn how to deal with it. You don't lose as much independence as you'd think as long as you use adaptive techniques. Visual beauty is only one form of beauty. And reading labels at Costco isn't all that interesting.
I also have the complicating factor of bilateral profound deafness (partially mitigated by cochlear implants), as I have Usher Syndrome, which pairs hearing loss and vision loss. So my experiences aren't typical for someone going blind, if there is such a thing as a typical experience in this case. Still, here are some of the things that happen when you lose your vision.
1) Your choices narrow — and that's a good thing

My diagnosis at age six was equal parts blessing and curse. Many people with retinitis pigmentosa aren't diagnosed until their teens or early adulthood.
Knowing my vision would recede into near-nothingness helped me make certain life decisions, mostly for the positive. Having your choices winnowed down makes it easier to make a decision and be happy with it. If you have a plethora of choices, you're far more likely to get hung up on the inconsequential and superficial differences (Betty has blonde hair, but Veronica has black hair, and Amy has red hair!), rather than focusing on the substantive differences. Moreover, once you have a choice, there's an inherent element of regret. If something goes wrong, you'll always think, "If only I had chosen Betty/Amy/Susan/Wanda, instead of Veronica!" If you have three choices, instead of 100, the differences are clearer and regret is minimized.
When I was 16, I faced the rite of passage of learning how to drive with great confusion and trepidation. I lived in suburban-rural upstate New York, where a car was a necessity. All of my friends were getting their licenses, as I stewed in frustration and angst. My mother refused to let me drive, but through pure teenage obstinacy I got my learner's permit and started lessons. I reasoned that my sight was still quite good, so it was all right.
When I began lessons, I began to consider the realities of my future for the first time. Behind the wheel of a large SUV, I wondered if I would be self-aware enough to stop driving when I needed to, before I hurt anyone.

The truth was I wouldn't. I was entirely too stubborn and willful to stop before the bitter end, before paying a potentially high price.
So I handed in my learner's permit for a non-driver's ID. For my entire life, I've used public transportation and grabbed rides from friends and family. It's not a bad way to live. I don't have to think about auto insurance rates or car maintenance. My impending vision loss helped me hone my moral compass early on: be independent in a way that doesn't unnecessarily endanger others.
My impending vision loss also narrowed my career options, but eventually led me down the right path.
As a science buff in grade school, I entertained the idea of becoming a doctor. After thinking about it more, I realized that wasn't the most practical route. So I reassessed my talents, meager as they were, and decided on a more language-based career path, as a writer. I considered words to be a permanent part of my life, no matter what my sight or hearing were like. Words are words, in Braille or text. Words and language were the ultimate equalizers, since people would only judge me by my words, not my speech or sight.
The nice thing about being deafblind is that nobody really expects much from you in terms of earning power or achievement. So you might as well do what you like doing.
2) You live life with a sense of urgency

When you know you're going blind, many things in your life seem accelerated. You start to think about your life as bifurcated: before and after.
I never had the illusion that there would be a next time, because I knew maybe there wouldn't be. I began making choices based on collecting the maximum experiences as early as possible. It was all about the now. I was very impatient.

This impatience has led me to do some pretty stupid things — and smart things.
I've interacted with all sorts of people: deaf, blind, immigrants, rich, poor, smart, and not so smart. I've lived in about 10 different states and some foreign countries. I left home at 15 to go to boarding school (overriding my parents' concerns). I went to the hardest and most challenging schools I could because I thought it'd be fun.
Of course, lowered risk aversion also leads to some stupidity.

I considered college my last shot at being truly carefree, so I partied my little heart out. At one point, I was going to parties five nights out of seven, but I maintained my academics, so I thought I was doing fine. I wasn't actually fine; I was probably on the edge of alcoholism, and even today I have a fraught relationship with drinking. There was also a period during my late teens where I would flirt with any guy who showed a passing interest in me. (Not nearly enough of them took the bait, unfortunately.)
3) You have to relearn how to live your life — over and over again. Having your vision gradually recede means you are always chasing a moving target. You adapt to a certain level of vision, learn to surmount the difficulties, adjust your lifestyle, and then it changes again. I feel like I'm playing a strange adaptation game that's rigged.
For most of my life, it was relatively easy to adapt. I figured out ways to walk at night using memory and landmarks. I always walked behind people so I could tell that stairs were coming up based on their head movements. It wasn't all that difficult to adjust to the small vision changes.

At a certain point, though, you lose enough vision that simple adaptions don't cut it anymore and you need to change your life. For me, that point came about two years ago.
I began navigating the world using a white cane, relying more on feel, sounds, patterns, and my remaining sight. I reorganized my apartment and turned myself from an admitted slob into a reasonably tidy person — otherwise, you're asking for a lot of stubbed toes and bruises. I interacted with words in a new way via Braille and enlarged text.
Change is hard, especially when it touches upon so many of the little things in life. I had to reconsider how I did everything. How would I read the mail? How would I write checks? How would I add a tip on a credit card slip? What should I do with my white cane when I have to carry bags?
4) Your personality changes.

Undergoing a major life change — involving vision loss or not — can bring out unwelcome changes in your personality. I lost myself for a little while.
Most people would have described me as good-natured, quick to smile and laugh, and even-keeled. I was the one people spilled their guts to. (I know entirely too much about my friends' sex lives.)
When my vision suddenly tanked without warning, a lot of those things changed. I didn't smile as often. My patience shrank to the size of a gnat. My self-esteem took a roundhouse kick to the head. I became self-pitying and melancholy. I became a different person for a little while — a person I didn't particularly like. A large part of it was my shift from feeling competent to feeling incompetent.
I became a different person for a little while — a person I didn't particularly like I was accustomed to success. I learned how to speak after getting a cochlear implant at age six. I performed well academically at rigorous schools. I passed a few bar exams. I liked to do things and do them well.
When my vision tipped from a nuisance into a disability, I no longer knew what to do. Now that I'm achieving a semblance of assurance in my new life after much trial and error, I feel my old self returning, with some changes. I've learned not to be as harsh on myself, and allow myself to make mistakes. I hope I've become humbler, but who knows? All I know is that I'm smiling again.
5) You become more confident about your physical appearance.

A surprising side effect of my vision loss is the readjustment of my perception of my body — for the better.

I'm an ordinary woman in the sense that I had insecurities about my body. My legs were too short and my nose a bit too big. I'd look in the mirror and see things I disliked — oh, that stupid tummy! I attached a fair part of my self-confidence to what I saw in the mirror.
If you can't see yourself clearly in the mirror ... what happens?

After a period of deep insecurity about my physical appearance, largely fueled by the sudden dearth of male attention, I began a new relationship with my own body. Unable to see myself all that well, I've begun to focus more on how I feel. Do I feel strong? Fat? Ugly? Pretty? These things are all internal.
Now that I swim regularly and wear fun clothes, I feel far prettier and more at home in my own body than I ever did before. I'm discovering that I quite like the body I inhabit. I don't think about the imperfections because I can't see them. Impending wrinkles? Who cares? Seeing my body only in a blurry and distorted form has made me appreciate it more. Funny how the world works.
6) Your loved ones might be more upset about your vision loss than you are.

When you go blind, there are a lot of resources to help you learn how to adjust to your new life, but nobody tells you how to deal with others' grief about your vision loss.
My first experience with the overwhelming grief of others happened when I was in ninth grade. I had a low-vision teacher with whom I met once a week for training, and she worked with many other students with progressive vision loss.
One day, as we began our session, she told me, "One of my students lost all of his vision yesterday. He woke up, and it was gone." Then she proceeded to cry. She carried on for a little while, asking me for advice. Being 13, I had no wisdom to provide. I realized that someday I would have to face this. Others who cared for me would grieve for my loss — when I didn't need grief.
Many of my loved ones had a harder time adjusting to my blindness than I did. Not only did they have to watch me struggle to orient myself to the new world, but they had to change how they interacted with me. A lot of them felt a degree of guilt that I was the one going through this, when they had perfect sight and hearing.
This sentiment sets off a feedback loop. They feel guilty about being spared my difficulties. I feel guilty that they feel guilty. They feel guilty about feeling guilty and making me feel guilty. And so on.
The guilt, by far, is the most difficult part of going blind. Logistics can be learned. Identity and self-perceptions can be adjusted. Guilt is far more insidious, chipping away at your relationships with your family and loved ones. Luckily, most people get over it eventually.

All in all, losing your sight is hard, but it isn't unendurable. You get used to your new life. You learn how to do things differently. You get one life to live, so you might as well get on with the business of living.

Answer by 

 HYPERLINK "http://www.quora.com/Cristina-Hartmann" \t "_blank" Cristina Hartmann on Quora. This piece is an adaptation of Quora questions. Ask a question, get a great answer. Learn from experts and access insider knowledge. You can follow Quora on Twitter, Facebook, and Google Plus. 
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Netflix makes Daredevil available to visually impaired with audio descriptions by Jonathon Dornbush • @jmdornbush 

(Barry Wetcher/Netflix) 

When Daredevil was introduced to the Marvel family, comic book readers were asked why Matt Murdock was different from all other crime fighters. This was an odd way of telling the world Matt Murdock was a blind superhero, but his lack of vision, and how he overcomes it, has been a defining feature of the hero since his inception.
So there was something of an issue when Daredevil made the leap from the page to screens wherever Netflix plays—his blind fans would be unable to know what was happening onscreen. In response to some efforts to make Netflix accessible to all, the streaming service company has introduced a new way to experience Matt Murdock’s adventures.
Netflix has introduced audio descriptions to all episodes of Daredevil, an English audio option that will overlay each episode with a voice describing the action in between dialogue. The voice picks up right from the start, even explaining how the Netflix logo appears—”Letters pop out from a white background, then turn red. Netflix,” a voice says. The voice then narrates characters, locations, actions, and more from each episode so that those physically unable to see the screen still have a sense of what is happening beyond the dialogue.

Netflix said in its announcement that it intends to add this option to other original series, including Unbreakable Kimmy Schmidt, House of Cards, Orange Is the New Black, and Marco Polo. The audio description addition at this point is only announced for English-language programming, but Netflix says it is looking into adding the same feature in other languages in the future.
Several outlets and groups, like io9 and The Accessible Netflix Project had raised awareness of the issue of producing a show about a blind character that blind audiences could not fully enjoy. CNBC originally contacted Netflix last week when the show premiered bringing awareness to the lack of options for visually impaired subscribers who might want to enjoy the show. Netflix responded with a statement then and then real action quite quickly, as the entire series premiered on April 10. 

How easy are cookers, hobs, ovens and microwaves to use? Not always easy enough, says a new step-by-step shopping guide submitted by Jill Allen-King OBE from Rica

A new consumer guide, released today, gets to the heart of what makes some cooking appliances easier to use than others. Designed to help people with visual impairments, the guide also reveals that the shopping-around experience isn't as straightforward as it could be.

Choosing Cookers, Ovens, Hobs and Microwaves, commissioned by sight loss charity Thomas Pocklington Trust, was researched and produced by Rica (the Research Institute for Consumer Affairs).  Based on the real-life experiences and comments of blind and partially sighted people, the guide highlights the pros and cons of different types of appliances and controls, and is packed with practical advice and tips. It is the latest in a series of guides on essential household products.

"Clear markings, clickable controls and easy-to feel features - that's what our panel of people with sight loss would include in their 'desert island' cooker and microwave designs," says Chris Lofthouse, Outreach Manager of Rica.  "Anyone looking for easy-to-use kitchen appliances can use this guide to pinpoint design features that can reduce the obstacles to cooking easily and safely. However, our research for this guide showed that there's no one cooker, oven, hob or microwave with all the features wanted by people with visual impairment. And we want to challenge designers and manufacturers to build in more design features - benefiting everyone, not just those with sight loss."

Rica held workshops with 18 blind and partially sighted people aged 22 to 89, to discuss their ideal design features. Then 3 people from the workshops went shopping to see if these features were available. In the shop visits, it was not so easy and people have to be prepared to make compromises to find the appliance that best matched their must-have features. Other experts, including occupational therapists, housing and facilities managers and a kitchen design consultant for disabled people also contributed to the guide.
"It's crucial to go to a shop to check things out by touching the appliances and, if you can, talk to a well-informed salesperson. 

I am quite methodical and like to consider all my options. After visiting 3 stores with Eric from Rica, I now know what I want."

John, Guide Dog owner and Rica researcher.
The new guide provides a useful step-by-step route to choosing all the basic cooking appliances - from thinking through your own needs and resources to understanding the pros and cons of specific designs and finding advice on designing your kitchen.

The guide highlights:

· Basic considerations: including design choices - e.g. split 

level or stand-alone ovens and hobs, the space available, power (gas or electric) and budget.

· Useful features to look for: e.g. hobs that clearly define 

where to stand pans for heating; safety features, such as induction hobs which put heat into the pan and not on the surface of the hob; controls that allow hands to be kept clear of hotplates; and oven shelves that pull out without dropping out.

· Features to avoid: modern touch-screen controls with 

difficult-to-see information displays; red digits on a smooth black surface; handles sticking out that can easily catch on clothes.

· Shopping tips: e.g. think through basic considerations 

beforehand; find shops where you can touch and feel the product to understand the control layout; understand the importance of talking to a well-informed salesperson.

· Information sources: e.g. where to get specialist advice on kitchen design for people who are sight impaired, installation and grants that may be available.

· Ideas for useful kitchen accessories:  e.g. improved 

lighting, tactile markers and silicon heat shields that protect hands from the edges of cooker shelves.

Lynn Watson, Head of Research, Housing and Community at Thomas Pocklington Trust says: "This new guide is full of useful tips and information for choosing cookers that are easier and safer for people who are sight impaired.  It's one more step in our drive to encourage manufacturers to think about sight loss in all essential household products, something which will be increasingly important as the population ages."

For more information please contact:

Sue Cooper, Thomas Pocklington Trust: 01759368286 sc2323@btinternet.com
Chris Lofthouse, Rica: 020 7427 2467 chrislofthouse@rica.org.uk
Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and letters coming in for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”  The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2015 issue is Friday 10th July.
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.

NFBUK contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   website:  www.nfbuk.org 

You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources.

Appendix 1:

National Federation of the Blind of the UK (NFBUK)

Development Worker Work Plan May 2015 – October 2016
1. Introduction:

NFBUK has been going through a period of austerity over the past six years at a time when government policies have impacted adversely, and disproportionally, on our lives. With a General Election imminent, the prospects for improvement over the next five years look just as bad. We have been, in many ways, outside the loop unable to fulfil our role as a user led, non-political campaigning organisation. 
NFBUK nationally has effectively been moribund for the last 6 years, with little or no measurable successes other than the campaign against shared spaces.  Our membership is in decline and we have lost two branches in the last two years.  We have had little or no influence on Government policies at any level. Nor have we enjoyed effective engagement with policy and decision makers whose actions adversely affect our lives! 
2. Background:

NFBUK received a legacy of £90,000 in June/July 2014 from a benefactor who wanted his money to be used for the benefit of blind and partially sighted people across the UK.  

We consulted widely among our members about what to do with this windfall.  There were three basic scenarios to consider:
a. Put the legacy in the bank and operate off the interest but do little of a positive nature to improve the lives of blind and partially sighted people around the UK.

b. Spend it all on a variety of pet projects that would have a limited impact on the lives of blind and partially sighted people in general.
c. Increase our total reserves to £100,000 and use the rest to develop the organisation in a variety of ways.
After much consideration we felt that option C was the most beneficial way forward for NFBUK as a whole.
3.  A  Way Forward:

Much debate took place over a way forward for developing the organisation and the following suggestions were made:
· support Branches in their work, 

· increase the number of Branches,  

· encourage people to join NFBUK, 

· become more effective campaigners,

· give us a greater say on the issues that affect us, 

· raise funds, 

· increase our profile especially among younger people,

· improve our outreach ability through embracing and utilising wider communications tools such as the internet, Facebook, Twitter, electronic mail, whilst at the same time using more traditional methods of getting our message across, 

· engage more with visually impaired people, local and national government, policy and decision makers and other organisations in the blind and partially sighted sector.
NFBUK is quite unique in the UK given that it is run and controlled by people with “personal experience” of sight impairment.  Its members have a vast range of skills and experience to bring to the table.  However, due to the fact that we are spread thinly around the country, it is often difficult to co-ordinate these skills in a way that benefits us all. To the outsider, we sometimes give the impression that we are insular and hesitant.  
The Executive took the view that what we needed was a co-ordinated approach to the work we do at local and national level and bring the skills we have together for the better good so that we become more than the sum of our parts.

We decided that the best way forward is to employ a Development Worker who would tackle, with the support of our members, some of the issues raised above.
4. Pros and Cons: 

By employing a Development Worker for 20 hours a week for 18 months, we can't hope to solve all the challenges we face, nor can we succeed in any of them without the assistance of our Branches, members and supporters. "Miracles just don't happen!"  However, with a fair wind behind us and a will to succeed we can start to bring the organisation out of the doldrums and begin to build our credibility again. This is what our founding fathers and benefactor would want us to achieve as we strive towards this goal!
5. What Now:

We advertised for the post of Development Worker, interviewed five candidates and selected Sarah Gayton as the person most suited to take on this task.  This was endorsed by the Executive Council.  Sarah has been informed and has accepted the offer and began working for us on 20th April.  Bill Campbell met with Sarah and Julia on 20th April to discuss a work plan.
6. Work Plan:

Whilst it is tempting to set specific targets for Sarah/NFBUK to achieve. We should consider first where we are and where we want to go. All the candidates interviewed were asked how many new members they thought they could attract and how much funds they would hope to raise in the initial 18 months of the contract.  All of them came back with much the same answer: ‘It depends on how many new members we recruited and how much we raised in previous years.’
So, given that there isn’t much meaningful statistical analysis for the post holder to refer to for guidance, it would be difficult to predict an outcome to both questions.  Having said this, we can, of course, set goals.  Sarah and Julia have ideas, as have our members, about how existing members can participate in this process.
With this in mind, it is best to set “Milestones” rather than fixed specific targets at this stage. Therefore, below is the agreed work plan which will be reviewed constantly.
a. From May till the AGM: Priority should be given to Sarah making contact with all the Branches and arrange visits either to Branch meetings or meeting Branch representatives to establish what each Branch’s priorities are and what they are trying to achieve.  Sarah can then analyse her findings and suggest how branches can best co-ordinate their work with other likeminded Branches.  These meetings should be carried out face-to-face in order to engender a feeling of engagement.  It may be worth considering an Officer from another Branch accompanying her in order to demonstrate that the Executive wish to encourage closer working relations with the Branches.
b. July till September: Arrange a half day conference or briefing session of Branch representatives where Sarah can lay out her findings from the meetings with Branches and develop a strategy for the coming year in relation to collaborative working between Branches. Sarah can also start the process, with others, of identifying possible campaigns and/or services we could be involving ourselves in and seeking out potential fund raising initiatives and funders.  Also she can start the process of assisting/advising Branches on ways they can go about recruiting new members.
c. October till December: Having initially identified what campaigns we want to prioritise, we can create and implement a “Campaigns Strategy.”  This time could also be spent working on ways to encourage new communication strategies and how we can start to get younger people interested in what we are trying to achieve.
d.  January 2016 till October 2016:  Build on all the preparatory work and identify new challenges.  By this time all the issues we have identified should be in place and be ongoing work in progress.
We also need to include Sarah and Julia role in all of this. Both their ideas and suggestions will be absolutely crucial to the direction, outcomes and possible success of this project.  This work has now started.
We should also remember that it would be a mistake to be over prescriptive thus stifling Sarah’s enthusiasm and perhaps missing out on other suggestions and ideas that may come forward from this exercise. Therefore, what is being proposed above would be subjected to continuous scrutiny and alteration as we proceed with the project? 
7. Conclusion:

If the main outcomes of this project include:
· our credibility being restored,

· more new Branches and members,

· effective communications with society in general and blind partially sighted people in particular,

· an effective campaigning and engagement strategy being implemented,

· being at the table influencing policies and decisions, and

· enough funds to keep the project going into the future,

Then we will have achieved much to be proud of.  
“The success, or otherwise, of this project will hinge on how much effort we as trustees, Branches, members and supporters are willing to invest in it.”

It is worth remembering that, a year ago we didn't have this opportunity. We were struggling to survive. Let's pull together, bury our differences, look to the future, put blind and partially sighted people first and give this unexpected opportunity a real chance to succeed! 

Appendix 2:
Below is a speech made by Sir Duncan Watson. It is appended to a document called “Changing what it means to be blind. Reflections on the first 25 years of the World Blind Union.” 

Edited by Sir John Wall.

Produced on behalf of the World Blind Union (WBU) by RNIB in 2008.
Speech by Duncan Watson to the General Assembly of the United Nations (1992)

Mr President, Distinguished Delegates – the World Blind Union (WBU) is deeply appreciative of the opportunity you have given us to make a brief presentation on behalf of the world’s 35 million blind people during these most important Plenary Sessions you are holding to highlight disability issues at the conclusion of the UN Decade of Disabled Persons, and to plan future action in the field of disability beyond the end of the Decade. 
The World Blind Union, which was formed in 1984 upon the dissolution and merger of two predecessor organizations with a combined history going back to 1949, has a current membership of 140 countries divided into seven geographical regions worldwide. Almost every organization of blind people and almost every national organization providing services for blind people is affiliated to our movement which seeks to represent the authentic voice of blind people wherever that voice needs to be heard today. In addition to the prevention of blindness, our objectives are, by means of the equalization of opportunities in the fields of education, rehabilitation, training and employment, to promote the greater independence of blind people and our complete integration into society with the full rights and duties of citizenship. 
Mr President – of the 35 million blind people in the world (and that number is increasing rapidly by reason of famine, disease and war), 80 per cent live in developing countries. Only about 5 per cent of them receive either education or rehabilitation services. If you are a blind woman, your position is even worse. For the most part, our people in the developing world live in abject poverty. They are scourged by pestilence and ravaged by wars which are none of their making. Their first priority is a square meal, shelter and basic health care. Their predicament is such that it calls for urgent action by this organization to ensure that in all its development and relief programmes there is a special component with special finance adequately to provide for the needs of persons with a disability. Of course, the real tragedy is that 80 per cent of this blindness in developing countries is either preventable or curable.
From WBU’s perspective, although there have been some tangible gains, such as heightened public awareness, the development of more organizations of disabled people and the ILO Convention No. 159, to name but three, overall the Decade has been a disappointment. The peace dividend never materialized. Instead, the demands made upon the United Nations and its agencies, particularly as regards peace keeping and famine relief, as well as in the fields of crime prevention, and drug trafficking, have inevitably meant that its resources (both human and financial) have been ever more thinly spread and the issue of disability has drifted further and further down the agenda, so that it is in danger of being relegated to the second division. 
Having said that, and although we are not in favour of a second Decade because we think a stronger impetus is required, we firmly believe that the United Nations has a very important role to play in the field of disability: by giving moral leadership to member states; by stimulating in them the political will to give disability issues higher priority and to allocate increased resources at national and international levels; as well as by supporting special initiatives to impart momentum to its own agreed disability policies. 

Hopefully, by the end of your 48th Session next year, those policies will be enshrined in three documents: the World Programme of Action (still as valid today as when it was written); the long-term strategy more narrowly focused and more strictly time-limited than the World Programme of Action, designed to achieve a “society for all” by the early years of the 21st century; and the International Standard Rules to promote Equalization of Opportunities for Disabled Persons. The last two documents are the means of implementing the World Programme of Action. In addition, we now have the ministerial initiative from Montreal, which is greatly to be welcomed provided input into its mechanism by organizations of disabled persons can be ensured and provided its objectives are clearly expressed to be in support of the United Nations and the implementation of the World Programme of Action.
The United Nations already has its policies and they are good policies. What is urgently required now is a properly structured monitoring system to encourage member states to implement those policies. Any such system will need to be at an appropriately high level within the United Nations system; it will need to include representatives nominated by international organizations of disabled people and it will need to be properly resourced. At its last meeting the Working Group elaborating the Standard Rules proposed a monitoring system to work in conjunction with the Commission for Social Development which has much to recommend it, and it is to be hoped their proposal will be accepted by the Commission and that it is subsequently extended to cover the monitoring of the long-term strategy and even the World Programme of Action itself. 
The best instrument the UN has at its disposal to implement its disability policies is organizations of disabled people. Your policy documents are littered with references to cooperation and consultation with such organizations which have greatly expanded during the Decade. There has been significantly increased activity on the part of single-disability organizations which exist to look after the particular needs of their own membership groups; in the case of blind people these are mobility, daily living skills and communication needs. Of course, we all have common interests on which we can and do cooperate. What is now needed is that the United Nations should initiate a dialogue to see if the consultative mechanism with our organizations can be further improved. What is required, it seems to me, is a new umbrella group – an international advisory group composed of nominated representatives from existing organizations – both to bring us as organizations closer together and to provide a wider and better liaison with the United Nations. 
Mr President – the challenge ahead is to accord disability issues the highest possible priority in development planning and to devote the finance and political commitment necessary to ensure greater progress in the years ahead. These are not my words. They are the words of the UN Under-Secretary General for Public Affairs speaking at Independence 1992 in Vancouver, in April this year. I can do no better than adopt them. The conclusion of the Decade gives us all the opportunity to reaffirm our political commitment to the objectives of the World Programme of Action supported by the necessary financial resources and institutional arrangements. As disabled people, we are not asking for the moon – we are not even asking to be singled out for special treatment – we simply ask to be treated exactly like other citizens and to get our fair share. We earnestly hope that the United Nations will not let us down. Mr President, Distinguished Delegates – thank you for your attention.
Duncan Watson President, World Blind Union New York, 12 October 1992.
